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Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
October 16, 2023
Emerald Campus

Board Members Present: Gerrilyn Rozich, Dave Cecutti, Dr. William Burke, Frank Willson, Kristy Venne, Ulises Infante Garcia, Tim Lecklider, Robert Ranc, David Babner, Dr. David Lee, Craig Baldridge, Eric Belfrage, Ian Montgomery, Clay Rose, Rick Harrison Wolfe, Phil Smith, Michael O’Malley
Board Members Absent: Jessica Rexer, Nicolle Gomez Racey, Heather Ditty, Betty Clark, Amy Numbers, Sharon Baker Magee
Guests: Beth Kapes, Marketing Artificial Intelligence
Staff: Scott Dring, Sara Blatnik, Katie Thompson, Josh Bricker, Missy Burkett
Board Action Items:
· Tim Lecklider a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Rick Harrison Wolfe seconded. All approved.
· Dr. Lee made a motion to accept the 2024 Board of Directors Slate as presented. Rick Harrison Wolfe seconded. All approved. 
Detailed Minutes:

I.  Welcome/Call Meeting to Order

a. Welcome – Gerrilyn welcomed everyone to the October Board Meeting and thanked Beth Kapes, the guest speaker on Marketing Artificial Intelligence, for attending the meeting.
II.   Consent Agenda


a. Financial Overview – President & CEO Scott Dring provided a summary of the financials for October 2023. Staff also provided the financials last week via email. 
The August Bed Tax was $123,379 compared to $115,598 last August, an increase of 7 percent. The year-to-date Bed Tax for 2023 is $922,973 – a 12 percent increase over 2022; and a decrease of 2.5 percent over the pre-pandemic year of 2019. After the first six months of the year, there is a budget surplus of $39,973 vs. the projected budget.
The current total in the checking and saving accounts through October 6 is $613,489. Account receivables total $17,100 – all related to the 2023 Partnership Program and initial invoices for the 2024 Program. It is policy to have at least six months of “hard” operating expenses for the reserve fund. The reserve fund balance stands at $313,639. To diversify, both CDs are located at separate banks – US Bank and Riverside Bank of Dublin.
Through October 6, total expenses year-to-date stand at 72.8 percent and the total income year-to-date stand at 64.9 percent. The $300,000 from the American Rescue Plan Act has already been received from the City of Dublin. All other line items to date are on budget as expected. 
Scott also noted that staff is working on the 2024 Budget and the first draft will be sent to the Executive Committee on November 20. The Committee will spend its December meeting reviewing and discussing the budget and will then seek Board approval at its December 11 Board Meeting.
b. Consent Agenda Approval – Tim Lecklider a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Rick Harrison Wolfe seconded. All approved.

III.  Executive Committee Report
a. Dublin Tourism Report – Staff has created a one-page Dublin Tourism Report that will be distributed to key stakeholders every two months. The report will provide key metrics including Dublin hotel occupancy and average daily rates, bed tax revenue, new business, website visits and earned media impressions. Scott noted the October update included Bed Tax up 12 percent vs. last year, hotel average daily rate at $125.85 (an increase of 2.3 percent vs. last year), hotel occupancy at 61.9 percent (up 6 percent vs. last year), to date there have been 750,000 website visits to visitdublinohio.com and more than 494 million earned media impressions. The update also noted that the Ohio Premier Invitational attracted 350 teams this fall, and staff has booked five new bus tours from four states thus far for 2024.
b. 2024 Board of Directors – Gerrilyn noted that there are three new Board Members being proposed by the Nomination Committee to fill open positions for 2024 – Jeff Kasler, Director of Government Relations at OhioHealth, Meghan Brouillette, Director of Marketing and Communications for the North Market and Dustin Snow, Owner of Coast Wine House in Historic Dublin. Please see Bios for each in your packet. In addition, four Board Members have agreed to serve another term – Gerrilyn Rozich, Dave Cecutti, Jessica Rexer and Dr. Burke. We have several Board Members that are terming off the Board – Amy, Dr. Lee, Rick, Phil and Frank. Gerrilyn noted that the Board will celebrate them at the December Board Meeting.
The Board reviewed the proposed 2024 Board Slate. Dr. Lee made a motion to accept the 2024 Board of Directors Slate as presented. Rick Harrison Wolfe seconded. All approved. 
c. Merchandising – Scott noted there has long been high demand and little supply for general Dublin merchandise. Visit Dublin staff receives a tremendous number of requests from both visitors and residents for basic apparel such as shirts, hats and mugs. Scott noted that he has also received comments on the lack of Dublin merchandise from the Dublin City Manager and several City Council members. Scott noted that there is an opportunity to sell merchandise that would help raise awareness of Dublin and its brand but did not view this as a huge revenue source. Missy completed in-depth research on three options that was discussed with the Executive Committee last week. Scott shared the options:
· Online Store – The online store (Printify) would be “print on demand” offering several benefits: Staff does not carry inventory or handle fulfillment; products are created by vendor with design and input from Visit Dublin; we set the selling price beyond the initial cost and fees; the vendor collects all taxes and provides reporting with Visit Dublin receiving excess profit for each item; we are provided a link to our customized store, which can be fully branded. There is no monthly cost. The initial annual set-up costs would be in the $500 range.
· Online Store and Merchandise Vending Machine – In addition to the online store, there is an option to sell products directly in Dublin via a Vending Machine at a site TBD. The Vending Machine option is unique providing instant sales vs. online and 24-hour access. But the option is costly with substantial staff time as well. The Vending Machine cost for the first year would be in the range of $35,000 - $40,000 – which includes the cost of machine, design, inventory, software licensing, data fees, etc. This does not include any associated staff time. Staff would be responsible for the inventory of the machine and troubleshooting and issues. The Executive Committee and Staff do not believe the Merchandise Vending Machine is a good option currently.
· Do not pursue selling Dublin merchandise.
Scott noted that the Executive Committee leaned toward option #1 to start the process and see how it goes in year one. The Board agreed with proceeding with the first option with some additional research with Bend Active and other local businesses that could handle the online store.
d. Athletic Facility – Last week, Dublin City Council adopted the 2023 Parks and Recreation Master Plan which included Darree Fields Park enhancements with synthetic turf fields! The budget and timeline include: Darree Fields Park Design Enhancements to include synthetic turf fields -- $2,250,000 (2025); Darree Fields Park Construction to include synthetic turf fields -- $10,300,000 (2026). 
Scott thanked Robert, City Staff and City Council for its support. He also thanked the Board for its ongoing support and advocacy for the Athletic Facility project that started back in 2011 as part of the organization’s Sales and Marketing Plan as part of its BHAGs (Big Hairy Audacious Goals). Scott said Visit Dublin has always worked hard to look ahead and do what’s best for not only Dublin’s Hospitality Industry but Dublin Residents as well. He thanked the Board for making the investment on the Feasibility Study and directing staff to keep pushing the issue. Scott said there is no question that the Board’s efforts were instrumental in getting the project started.
There is still work to be done! Scott said he believes there are several areas that Visit Dublin will assist the city prior to 2024 when the design phase starts. 1) Advocate for ample synthetic fields and lights – The City of Dublin always makes every project first class, and this should be no exception. Visit Dublin will continue to reinforce last year’s feasibility study and its recommendations; 2) Assist with funding sources - We’ll continue to work with the city to be a resource on identifying private funding sources beyond the City’s CIP. Scott noted the price tag is going to be well above the $10.3 million, per information from the Feasibility Study. 3) Ensure there is available field space for future events – Scott said athletic organizers typically work 2-3 years in advance to book events. Visit Dublin needs to work with City Staff now to seek a commitment from the city to allocate time and space to bring events into town. This facility will be in high demand from residents and others.
IV.  President & CEO Report
a. 2023 Sales & Marketing Plan Results – Scott shared the Top Ten result highlights from the plan from May/June. The Full plan is available on the Board’s secured website page.
1. Voters’ Choice Awards – Received nearly 600 nominations representing more than 120 Dublin businesses, events, and attractions for our inaugural Voters’ Choice Awards. To date, there have been more than 5,000 votes - daily voting continues through October 27. There will be an Awards Ceremony on November 16 at 5 p.m. @ the North Market announcing the 16 winners.
2. Visit Dublin Week -- Visit Dublin Staff celebrated the first-ever Visit Dublin Week on September 18-22. The week was created to celebrate Dublin’s hospitality industry, local businesses and Dublin residents who make our city a great place to work, live and visit. The week included a partner appreciation day, an open house at the Visitor & Information Center, staycation giveaways for Dublin residents, launch of the Voters’ Choice Awards and more.

3. Solar Eclipse – Staff continues to market Dublin as an ideal location to view the Solar Eclipse in April 2024. A website has been created (www.visitdublinohio.com/eclipse) and VIP event for the event on top of the Library Garage in Historic Dublin. The City of Dublin will be in the “path of totality” and be an ideal viewing location.

4. Dublin City Schools – Staff presented at the Dublin City Schools University event in September. Scott also presented to the Dublin School Board of Education on the Travel and Tourism Academy. The academy is scheduled to start in the 2024-25 school year.

5. Connect Marketplace Generates Leads – Attended the show and met with 31 meeting planners across the nation which generated two initial RFPs and more to come after follow-up.

6. SPORTS Conference Show – Met with 13 event rights holders with several showing interest in Dublin as a sports destination.

7. DORA Video Created – Staff worked with the Ohio Department of Liquor Control to create a video on the Dublin Designated Outdoor Refreshment Area (DORA). It was released throughout the state of Ohio.

8.  Dublin a Popular Bus Destination – This month staff booked four new Bus Groups for 2024. The new business includes three-day trip groups from Michigan and Ohio and one overnight group from Michigan. Two of the Bus Tours are repeat business and two are a result of leads from the Heartland Travel Showcase Show in February.

9. National Influencer Promotes Dublin – Staff secured LaneyInTheLand influencer with 130,000 followers nationwide. She featured several Dublin attractions, restaurants and events.

10. National Feature Secured on Associated Press – The newswire featured a story “small towns that rival Urban Counterparts Art Scene.” The feature was picked up by seven outlets in national and regional markets.
The entire updated Sales and Marketing Plan is available for review on the Visit Dublin’s Board of Directors Website -- https://www.visitdublinohio.com/board-of-directors-resources/.
b. Voters’ Choice Awards – Staff launched the award in September during the first phase received nearly 600 nominations representing more than 120 Dublin businesses, events, and attractions. To date, there have been more than 6,000 votes with two weeks remaining. Scott invited the Board to attend Awards Ceremony on November 16 at 5 p.m. @ the North Market announcing the 16 winners and shared the unique “Award” that will be presented to each winner.
c. Travel and Tourism Academy – Scott and Kristy provided an update on the Travel and Tourism Academy. The new program is a result of the Board’s Strategic Plan and a collaboration between Visit Dublin and Dublin City Schools. Staff presented at the Dublin City Schools University event in September and Scott also presented to the Dublin School Board of Education on the Travel and Tourism Academy. Partners committed to the program include Dublin City Schools, Visit Dublin, Crawford Hoying (Bridge Park), Ohio Restaurant Association, The Ohio State University Hospitality Program, Embassy Suites Dublin, AC Marriott, City of Dublin (Events and Economic Development), Columbus Zoo, The Memorial Tournament presented by Workday, North Market and Goodwill. Additional meetings are occurring every three weeks with the schools with the goal of launching the program in the 2024-25 school year. 

d. Visit Dublin Week Recap – The inaugural Visit Dublin Week was a great success. Scott noted the purpose of the week was to support one of the Board’s Strategic Plan initiatives to increase engagement with the local community and help raise awareness of Visit Dublin and its relevancy. The week included the launch of the Voters’ Choice Award, City Council Update, Dublin City Schools University presentation, Visitor Center Event and a special mailer to Dublin residents offering a free staycation. The mailer required the sweepstakes entry to be made in person at the Visitor & Information Center -- nearly 1,000 residents entered the sweepstakes.  
e. Solar Eclipse -- Staff continues to market Dublin as an ideal location to view the Solar Eclipse in April 2024. A website has been created (www.visitdublinohio.com/eclipse) and VIP event for the event on top of the Library Garage in Historic Dublin. The City of Dublin will be in the “path of totality” and be an ideal viewing location. Staff presented protective viewing glasses that Visit Dublin will be giving away during the event.
V.  Guest Speaker – Beth Kapes, Marketing Artificial Intelligence
Beth’s presentation is available upon request.
VI.   Other/Industry Roundtable
Industry Roundtable:
Rick Harrison Wolfe (North Market Bridge Park): Rick informed us about their four new openings…. On Paper, Holy Crepes, Tajine House, and Market Bar Vinoteca. Also, The Taste of the Market Gala will be held on November 3 with tickets available online.

Robert Ranc (City of Dublin): The city of Dublin is holding “Spooktacular” this weekend at Coffman Park.  Also, Robert informed us that the city has named Jeremiah Gracia as the New Director of Economic Development.

Dr. Burke (Ohio University Dublin): Ohio University Dublin, in collaboration with the City of Dublin, held their first speaker event with 65 attendees.  The next event will be held on April 24, 2024, at The Abbey Theater.

Ulises Garcia (AC Marriott): Ulises reported they had a very strong September and so far, October is looking the same. The outdoor igloos will be operating in about two to three weeks.

David Babner (M3S Sports): The Flying Feather Four Miler will be held Thanksgiving morning at Corazon and is celebrating its 18th year.

Dave Cecutti (Champion Sports): OSHAA has scheduled the state track and field meet in Dayton in the Spring and will be back in Ohio State the following two years.  Dayton will also host the state basketball tournament for the next three years.

Dr. David Lee (OhioHealth): Dr. Lee informed us that Riverside Methodist Hospital is undergoing a $600 million renovation. OhioHealth is also building a new 100 bed hospital in Pickerington and will open on December 6.

Ian Montgomery (Fadó Pub and Kitchen): Fadó is celebrating their 5th year on Wednesday, October 18. They are hosting the “Old Forester Birthday Bourbon Dinner” that night.

Michael O’Malley (Courtyard Dublin):  Michael reported that they have been very busy the last few months.  They are hosting a Halloween Renovation Celebration tomorrow evening. 

Other Notes:
Gerrilyn noted that the Visit Dublin Holiday Reception is November 30 from 5 – 8 p.m. at Fado. Thanks to Ian! Scott mentioned that Kona Kraft Kitchen has closed its restaurant in Bridge Park.

· Board of Trustees Meeting – Monday, December 11 at Noon, Dublin Library
“Visit Dublin enhances the Quality of Life for residents by attracting visitor spending, consumer interest and entrepreneurial investment into the community.”
